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CHARACTERS
BRAD, 40s, male, writer
THE MUSE, eternal, female, eponymous occupation

PLACE
Brad's home office

TIME:
Late morning

BRAD is at his computer.

BRAD
Fuck. Shit. God dammit. Okay. So 
they... they... No, first he has 
to... But.. Oh crap.

Suddenly, there's A BLINDING LIGHT from Stage Right, 
accompanied by a single high choral note.

BRAD (CONT’D)
What the...

THE MUSE
Behold, I am your Muse, Bradley!

BRAD
Okay. It’s, uh, Brad.

THE MUSE
Fine. I’m trying to sound 
magnificent here. You know, a big 
angelic annunciation. High drama. 
Hard to do that with a sentence 
that ends in, no offense, Brad.

BRAD
None taken.

THE MUSE
I am your Muse! And I am here to 
inspire you!

BRAD
Thank god. Just in time. I’m so 
stuck.

THE MUSE
Let's unstick you. Now close your 
eyes.

BRAD
Okay.

(Obeys)
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THE MUSE
Think of a field in France. A 
battlefield...

BRAD
(Opens one eye)

Um...

THE MUSE
The sun glinting off armor... Two 
armies facing off on a spring 
morn...

BRAD
Yeah. Wow. I love it. But the thing 
is...

THE MUSE
(Irritated)

Yes?

BRAD
I can’t... I can’t write that. Now. 
I have a contract for a 
contemporary romance. Sixty 
thousand words of contemporary 
romance. A burning love, so to 
speak, between a chef and his 
apprentice.

THE MUSE
But this is a great idea!

BRAD
I know it is! But I can’t make any 
money on that! I have a contract 
for this. A book titled Burning 
Love. People are paying me for 
this. If you want to give me 
something violent, can't you give 
me something on... a hit man. I can 
sell a hit man. Preferably Mafia.

THE MUSE
This is not Burger King, you know. 
Inspiration isn’t a... drive 
through where you order off the 
menu.

BRAD
Heh. That’s a nice line. Really 
nice.. 

(goes to write it down)
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THE MUSE
Don’t you dare use it, it’s not 
yours, I refuse to give it to you 
because you’re being such a dick. 

(Waves wand towards Stage 
Left)

Squirrel!

BRAD frantically looks for the squirrel, then comes back to 
himself, shaking it off.

BRAD
Huh? What were you were saying?

THE MUSE
I was saying that you should be 
grateful for such a good idea.

BRAD
Look, I am, this is amazing, but... 
I gotta eat. Do you, no offense, 
but... do you ever do market 
research before you present these 
things? Because historical romance, 
I gotta say, unless it’s the 99th 
clone of Outlander, kilts a flyin’, 
it just won’t sell.

THE MUSE
Well, this idea is set in the 
Hundred Years War.

BRAD
Most people don’t even know what 
that is.

THE MUSE
You do. You’ve got all the Jonathan 
Sumption books right there. I know 
you know how exciting it is. 

(Really into it)
All those renegade knights, burning 
and pillaging, a reign of terror, 
towns being sacked, changing sides 
from one day to the next, mad kings 
and Crusades and, and... Joan of 
fucking Arc.

BRAD
I do know that. And I ran a thought 
on that by my publisher, okay? 
First of all, what I had in mind is 
gay romance. Gay historical totally 
doesn’t sell.

(MORE)
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BRAD (CONT’D)
Well, unless it’s some Regency 
romance. Jane Austen, only with all 
male drawing rooms. Definitely not 
my thing.

THE MUSE
(seductive)

So what happens in this story you 
can't sell?

BRAD
(Sighs)

A sexy French knight takes an 
uptight English knight hostage.

THE MUSE
And?

BRAD
(Thinks)

And... and the English knight is 
shocked by the libertine ways of 
the French castle, especially all 
the butt stuff going on. 

(Getting excited)
But eventually he’s seduced, and 
they do it so hard, and it’s so 
good because the English guy is so 
repressed so there’s all this heat 
to burn...

THE MUSE
But can it last?

BRAD
No. I mean, there were always 
hostage exchanges, so...then the 
French knight releases the English 
knight, on his honor. Back to 
dreary old England. 

(Starts typing)

THE MUSE
And back to his...?

BRAD
Fiancée. And controlling father.

THE MUSE
But then what?

BRAD
Then his...

(Frowns)
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THE MUSE
Nephew.

BRAD
Yeah! His nephew fucks up the deal, 
breaks the agreement, and he has to 
come back and be a hostage again, 
which he’s secretly happy to do 
because he and Frenchie can keep 
doin' it so hard.

THE MUSE
But then the King of France...

BRAD
Right, he was taken hostage in 
battle by this time, so they have 
to come up with all this money for 
his ransom, so... 

(Shakes himself, pushes 
away from the desk)

God dammit. I can’t write that. 
This is not a hobby, you know!

THE MUSE
(Screams, terrifying BRAD)

I am so sick of this! All I do all 
day is gallivant from writer to 
writer, and give them wonderful 
ideas, and this, this is the thanks 
I get. “Have you researched the 
market?” No, I haven’t researched 
the fucking market. The market is a 
follower, not a leader. And I guess 
you’re a follower, too. 

(Sentimental )
I am dropping a trail of bread 
crumbs into an enchanted forest, 
and if only you would follow them, 
o you could find such wondrous...

BRAD
(over)

You know, I guess I am a follower. 
Because I need to follow the trail 
of bread crumbs that leads to the 
grocery store. Where I need money 
to buy the food I find there. You 
know what’s magic, huh? Sticking my 
ATM card in the machine at the 
register and seeing the word 
APPROVED on the screen for once.
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THE MUSE
Fine. I’ll take my talents 
elsewhere. But if you don’t take 
this from me, you know what you’ll 
never get?

BRAD
(Arms folded)

What.

THE MUSE
The Billion Dollar Idea.

BRAD
(Intrigued)

What do you mean?

THE MUSE
You can make a million dollars 
doing what everyone else is doing. 
Your thinly disguised retread of 
the Hunger Games, or your one 
thousandth "she's gone missing" 
thriller with “Girl” in the title, 
whatever it is this year everyone’s 
scrambling to copy.

BRAD
You can make a living doing that, 
which is what I need to be doing 
right now.

THE MUSE
Sure. But the Billion Dollar Idea – 
that’s the crazy idea nobody wants. 
The one everyone else starts 
imitating for a million dollars. Do 
you know what they said to Stan 
Lee? “First of all, people hate 
spiders, so you can’t call a book 
Spider-Man. Secondly he can’t be a 
teenager, because teenagers can 
only be sidekicks. And third, he 
can’t have personal problems if 
he’s supposed to be a superhero. 
Don’t you know who a superhero is?”

BRAD
Okay, I get it. I get it. I do. I 
do, and thank you for... all the 
ideas for that novel that are 
buzzing around in my head right now 
instead of this contemporary 
romance I need to be... 

(MORE)
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BRAD (CONT’D)
(Sighs.)

I know. I know that. 
(Pulls out a folder.)

Look. I have a billion “billion 
dollar ideas.”

THE MUSE takes the folder, flips through it.

THE MUSE
Wow. You really do. Omigod. These 
are great.

BRAD
Thanks.

THE MUSE pauses, thinks.

THE MUSE
Look. Do you want a job?

BRAD
Doing what?

THE MUSE
This. Being a Muse.

BRAD
You mean...

THE MUSE
Yeah. Thinking up billion dollar 
ideas and flying around the world 
inspiring people to do them.

BRAD
Does it...

THE MUSE
(Over)

Pay? Pretty well. 

BRAD
So... No more writing to order.

THE MUSE
Nope.

BRAD
And the Hundred Years War novel? In 
my spare time, can I...

THE MUSE
Honey. I write poetry in my spare 
time.

(MORE)
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THE MUSE (CONT’D)
At least your book has some chance 
in Hell of selling one copy 
someday.

BRAD
(Dreamy)

So just...creating. All the time. 
Just...coming up with wonderful 
ideas... Guiding their 
development...

THE MUSE
Hey, if you weren’t paying 
attention to what just happened 
here, it’s not all cake and roses. 
Talking a writer into using a good 
idea isn’t always easy, ahem ahem.

BRAD
No. True. Hmm.

THE MUSE
Oh, but here's a benefit you'll 
really like.

BRAD
Yeah?

THE MUSE
Manifesting and apparating like 
this, at will. Anywhere, anytime.

BRAD
Oh my God.  You mean...

THE MUSE
Yes. You will never have to fly 
coach again.

BRAD
(Holds out his hand)

Sold.

THE MUSE
Welcome aboard.

(About to shake Brad's 
hand when she realizes 
something.)

Oh one more thing. There’s a $3,000 
initiation fee to the MGA.

BRAD
The what?
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THE MUSE
The Muses Guild of America. Trust 
me. It’s worth it. Once you're in, 
you get paid MGA scale for your 
ideas.

BRAD
Well... I guess I could put it on 
my credit card. If I'm going to 
make the money back.

THE MUSE
Oh, you will. Come on, there’s a 
screenwriter in Reno who needs a 
kick in the ass.

BRAD
Let’s do it.

BRAD Takes her hand. The lights go up and up until it's 
nearly blinding.

BLACKOUT


